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 Meetings of the St. Catharines & Area Aquarium Society are held on the first Monday 
of each month at 7:30 p.m. at the Seafarers & Teamsters Union Hall, 70 St. Davidôs Rd. E. 
Thorold, Ontario.  Meetings are not held on holidays; if the first Monday of the month is a 
holiday, the meeting will be held on the second Monday of the month.  There are no meetings 
held in July or August. 
 The Society was established in 1958 and is a non-profit, educational organization that 
is dedicated to the task of promoting interest in the breeding, raising, maintenance and study 
of aquatic life, both at the beginner and advanced levels. 
 The St. Catharines & Area Aquarium Society is a charter member of the Canadian 
Association of Aquarium Clubs, Inc (CAOAC - www.caoac.ca).  The St. Catharines & Area 
Aquarium Society is also a member of the Federation of American Aquarium Societies (FAAS 
ï www.faas.info).  More news and information about the St. Catharines & Area Aquarium 
Society can be found at ï www.scaas.info. 

 

Upcoming Events 
Durham Region Aquarium Societyôs Annual Social Dinner is February 23rd. 

 

2012-2013 Executive 
President Tom Hillier (905) 227-5008 tom.hillier@hotmail.com 
 1st Vice President John Verhage (905) 735-7776  
2nd Vice President Joe Krawchuk (905) 325-5562 drummers_secret@hotmail.com 
Secretary Open   
 Treasurer Roman Haljkevic  romanhaljkevic@gmail.com 
Past President Ken Brady (905) 935-4716 kbrady2@cogeco.ca 

 

 

2012-2013 Committees 
Breeder Awards Tom Bridges (905) 735-3352 tp.bridges@sympatico.ca 
Horticultural Awards Joe Krawchuk (905) 325-5562 drummers_secret@hotmail.com 
Archives Tom & Pat Bridges (905) 735-3352 tp.bridges@sympatico.ca 
Auction Coordinator Tom Bridges (905) 735-3352 tp.bridges@sympatico.ca 
CAOAC Representative Tom Hillier (905) 227-5008 tom.hillier@hotmail.com 
SCAT Editor Heather Krawchuk (905) 680-0867 hkrawchuk@yahoo.com 
SCAT Graphics Lindsey Marin  lindseymarin@hotmail.com 
Jar Show Coordinator and Judge Pat Shriner (905) 354-1367 gpshriner@sympatico.ca 
Membership  Pat Bridges (905) 735-3352 tp.bridges@sympatico.ca 
Press/Publicity Ken Brady (905) 935-4716 kbrady2@cogeco.ca 
Community Liaison Heather Krawchuk (905) 680-0867 hkrawchuk@yahoo.com 
Refreshments Shawn Markowski Shirley Markowski srogers33@cogeco.ca 
Web Master Heather Krawchuk (905) 680-0867 hkrawchuk@yahoo.com 
Web Master Lindsey Marin  lindseymarin@hotmail.com 
Library G.O   

Our next meeting will be held on Monday, February 4th, 2013 at the Seafarers & Teamsters Union 
Hall, 70 St. Davidôs Rd. E. Thorold, Ontario.  Meetings start at 7:30 but feel free to arrive early to 

enter items for the auction or to ñtalk fishò.  All are welcome! 
Februaryôs Speaker Is Anes Hotic, The Canadian Representative of Zoo Med. 
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In This Issue: 
 

Januaryõs Meeting Minutes 
 

Editorõs Message 
 

Coldwater Corner #2  
 

Breeding Astatotilapia Aneocolor  
 

Breeding the Ctenochromis polli 
 

The Great Betta Breed -Off  
 

Breeding Chalinochromis Brichardi 
 

Trivia  

 
 

Membership Fees 
 

Family - $25 

Single - $20 

Junior (Under 16) - $10 

Student (With I.D) - $10 

Senior (Over 65) - $10 

Senior Couple (Both Over 65) - $15 
 

Cover Photo Of Bettas & Design  
 

Courtesy Of Heather  Krawchuk 

Jar Shows 
 

February  

Loaches & Sharks  
 

March  

Plants  

Editorôs Note 
 
Thank you to all who have been submitting articles.  A 
reminder that all articles are due by the 20th of each 
month in order to make it into the following monthôs 
publication.  If you have an idea for an article but 
arenôt sure how to word it or just need a start, please let 
me know and Iôd be happy to help. 
   

With Thanks, 
Heather Krawchuk 

BAP Achievement Award 
Presented At Januaryôs Meeting 

 

Dave Furness 

Trichogaster trichopterus 

(Three Spot Gourami)ééé5 pts.  

 

Congratulations!   

Tom Bridges, BAP Chair 
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%ÄÉÔÏÒȭÓ Message 
By Heather Krawchuk 

 

*ÁÎÕÁÒÙȭÓ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ ×ÁÓ Á ÂÉÔÔÅÒÓ×ÅÅÔ ÏÎÅ ÁÓ ×Å ÅÎÊÏÙÅÄ Ô×Ï ÅÎÔÅÒÔÁÉÎÉÎÇ ÁÎÄ 
educational presentations, but also learned of the resignation of a very valued executive 
member.  Before any of these events happened, members were greatly entertained by the 
remote-ÃÏÎÔÒÏÌÌÅÄ ÆÉÓÈ ÂÒÏÕÇÈÔ ÉÎ ÂÙ 0ÁÕÌ 0ÁÒÁÄÉÓȢ  4ÈÉÓ ÌÁÒÇÅÒ ÔÈÁÎ ÌÉÆÅ Ȱ.ÅÍÏȱ ÉÓ ÆÉÌÌÅd with 
helium and appeared to be swimming through the hall as several members took turns 
controlling it.  A thank you to Paul for the entertainment! 
  

Roman Haljkevic started off the presentations with an informative discussion on 
hatching brine shrimp.  Not only did he help everyone to see the different ways of hatching 
this nutrient -rich food, but he also provided very interesting and enlightening facts and 
statistics.  He definitely encouraged people to go home and start their own hatcheries for 
the benefit of their fish.   He even had his own Vanna White in Ken Brady, who helped 
display the great visuals Roman found. 
  

Joe Krawchuk rounded out the presentations by showing members how to start and 
maintain a white worm culture.  He conveyed this in an easy to follow manner and also 
showed members how it costs less than $5 to start a culture.  This type of food, as explained 
by Joe, offers that fat needed to condition fish in preparation for spawning; now members 
will know exactly what to do in order to get their fish in peak breeding condition.  Just 
remember to keep those worms out of the refrigerator if you value your relationships! 
  
 0ÁÍ $ÁÎÙÌÕÃË ÁÎÎÏÕÎÃÅÄ ÈÅÒ ÒÅÓÉÇÎÁÔÉÏÎ ÁÓ ÏÕÒ ÃÌÕÂȭÓ ÓÅÃÒÅÔÁÒÙ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇȢ  
Her reasons for leaving the position are personal in nature and we wish her all the best 
during this challenging time.  The amount of work that Pam did for the club is vast and 
impressive.  She organized a large part of all of our auctions through ensuring that all 
paperwork and forms were prepared, ÓÉÇÎÓ ×ÅÒÅ ÍÁÄÅȟ ÅÔÃȣShe spent countless hours 
before each auction and during each auction to make sure that things ran smoothly.  Pam 
also ensured that meetings flowed well as she prepared the monthly agenda, provided 
minutes for the SCAT and helped Roman with the paperwork for auctions.  She also spent a 
great deal of time arranging for our guest speakers each month.  In addition, Pam also ran 
ÏÕÒ ÃÌÕÂȭÓ #Ȣ!Ȣ2Ȣ%Ȣ3 ÐÒÏÇÒÁÍ ÁÎÄ ×ÁÓ ÔÈÅ "Ȣ!Ȣ0 #ÈÁÉÒÐÅÒÓÏÎ ÆÏÒ ÉÎÖÅÒÔÅÂÒÁÔÅÓȢ 4ÈÅ 
aforementioned words seem small in comparison to PaÍȭÓ ÉÍÍÅÎÓÅ ÒÏÌÅ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÃÌÕÂȢ  (ÅÒ 
dedication, support of and love for the club will not be forgotten.  Pam hopes to be able to 
continue to attend meetings, and we hope to see her there.  All the best, Pam. 

 

 
 

 

 

SCAT Re-Print Policy 
Any not-for-profit organization may re-print articles from the SCAT provided that credit 

is given to the author of the article and to the St. Catharines & Area  Aquarium Society 

(SCAAS) and that two copies of the re-printed publication are sent to:  Exchange Editor, 

Pat Bridges at 4 Crescent Dr.  Welland, ON, Canada  L3B 2W5.  Opinions or 

endorsements expressed in any article do not necessarily reflect the views of the SCAAS. 

 



 

 5 

Monthly Meeting Minutes 
Meeting called to order at 7:42 pm. 

 

Welcome New Members and Visitors 
Three visitors joined us at this meeting. 
 

Announcements by Tom Hillier: 
- Upcoming Shows and Auctions -  Hamilton will be the first of the season then Brantford 
will be have their Show and Auction. The show will be in honor of Terry Little. 
- Pam will be stepping down from all her duties. Thanks to Pam for all the work she has 
done. 
- Anyone not receiving the SCAT please make sure that Heather has your correct email 
address. 
- A letter was read from Community Care thanking us for our continued support. 
 

Treasureôs Report by Roman Haljkevic - Bank $2976 
 

New Business 
- We are currently having some difficulties with the bank. We received new checks, but 
they have the wrong address. We can use them until the new ones arrive. 
 

BAP Presented by Tom Bridges 
- Dave Furness for the Three Spot Gouramis. 
- Tom asked that if he has missed anyoneôs certificate to please let him know. 
 

PROGRAM 
Our program for this evening was on live cultures. Roman did a short talk on 

breeding brine shrimp for your fishôs protein needs with Ken assisting. Joe spoke on white 
worms for your fishôs fat needs. Joe had some cultures available in the evening auction. 
They both gave an example of the way each can be raised. Members added to the 
discussion with their experiences. 
 

BREAK 
Refreshments provided by Shawn and Shirley 
 

DOOR PRIZE 
 

EVENING RAFFLE 
 

JAR SHOW AWARD 
- Was presented by Pat Shriner to Joe Krawchuk 
 

EVENING AUCTION 
 

Meeting adjourned at 9:40 pm. 
 

Executive Meeting Minutes 
An executive meeting was held after the monthly meeting but no minutes were provided. 
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Coldwater Corner #2 
By Dave Easingwood 

 

 
Photo Courtesy of Northern Goldfish and Pondkeepers Society 

 

Balance.  That's what I got from the January talks by Roman and Joe on 
Brine Shrimp and White Worm. You can't keep feeding one food to your 
fish; they need a balanced diet and a varied mix of live and dried food. I only 
feed my Bristol Shubunkins on white worm once a week, maybe twice in the 
breeding season, as the white worm is a very fatty food. Similarly, I only feed 
brine shrimp to my baby fish once a day in the growing season. They get three 
feeds a day, the others being quality dried food and a feeding of my own 
frozen mix. 

 
Balance is also so important in all our aquariums: no overcrowding, 

some plants, plenty of aeration and lighting, a biological filter, no overfeeding, 
regular partial water changes etc. In the pond, the same applies: the right 
balance between oxygenating plants and cover plants (like lilies) to give the 
fish some shade, the balanced location so the water doesnôt get too hot or 
cold (oxygenating plants need that daily sunlight), space for fast-growing fish 
like Koi, or fast movers like the golden orfe and good depth for the fish to 
survive outside in the Canadian winter. 

 
Thanks for the positive comments on last month's Coldwater Corner, I 

appreciate that and the thing I noticed was that there are more members than 
I thought who have ponds or keep coldwater fish. Keep the balance, winter 
will soon be over and we can start thinking of outside work in the garden! 
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Breeding Astatotilapia Aneocolor 
By Tom Hillier 

                                                                                                         
The common name of this fish is the yellow belly Albert. They are 

found in Lake Edward, Lake Albert, Lake George and Kazinga channel. They 
reach a size of 3-5 inches. They will eat brine shrimp, flake food, bloodworms, 
pellets, and most live food. The temperature is between 75 and 82 degrees. 
They are maternal mouth brooders. The maleôs nest is a hole in the sand and 
he is very protective of it. Once he mates he loses most of his breeding colors. 
I kept mine in a 40 gallon tank with two males and 6 females, lots of rock and 
wood as they can be very aggressive towards one another. They split up and 
the males had between 3 and 4 females between as they will steal females from 
each other. The fry are easy to care for. I separated them and put the fry in a 
10 gallon tank and fed them live brine shrimp, mircoworms, and my growth 
food. They were fed an average of 4 to 5 times a day. The fry are smaller than 
most other Victorians. They are ready to breed at about 6 months from fry 
size. Some of the members got some from me and they are now breeding 
them. 

 
 

 
Photos Provided By Tom Hillier 
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Breeding the Ctenochromis polli 
By Tom Hillier 

 

This was one of the first West African Haplochromines to be brought 

into the United States, but now is found in sporadic numbers. The 

hemophilic cichlid is very aggressive for being so small. The males are 

about 4 inches the females about 3.5. Males are larger than the females and 

show a red throat when territorial or breeding. I kept two males and 8 

females in the tank with sandy soil and lots of rocks and wood, clay flower 

pots and half coconut shells, with lots of hiding places in order that the 

subdominant males and females can hide from the dominant male. They like 

dim light. I had two sponge filters running in the tank and had duckweed 

floating on the top to diffuse the light. They were very shy and the only time 

I saw them was at feeding time. The fry are very easy to raise on live baby 

brine shrimp and my growth food and they grow fast. At about three quarters 

of an inch you can see them develop their color and the red throats on the 

males. They are not a very colorful fish but they are very interesting to 

watch and grow. 
 

 
Photo Provided by Tom Hillier 

 

 

 

      

Correction 
 

Apologies go out to new member Paul 
Paradis as his last name was spelled 

incorrectly in last monthõs edition. 
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The Great Betta Breed-Off  
By Heather Krawchuk 

 

 I wonôt lie, fish club sometimes brings out the worst in my brother, Joe, and I.  It 
gives us too many ideas about too many types of fish and tanks and before you know it, 
youôre agreeing to a betta breed-off when youôve previously only been successful in breeding 
guppies and swordtails.  I truly cannot remember who proposed the idea, or how it came 
up, but here I am, almost a month into the competition.  Originally, the contest was to be 
held between my brother, myself and another club member, Lindsey Marin.  However, 
since my brother has successfully bred bettas (and many other fish) in the past and since 
Iôm not the best at breeding fish and since Lindsey is busy with school, we decided that it 
would be Joe against Lindsey and I. 

After talking to Pat Shriner at the last meeting, who graciously agreed to judge our 
challenge, the competition was on.  Joe and I already had beautiful male bettas whom we 
wanted to breed, but since neither Lindsey nor I had a female betta, we decided that we 
would somewhat level the playing field by going out together and choosing the females. We 
went on new yearôs eve to Niagara Pet Corner, a supporter of the SCAAS.  There, we 
quickly found good quality female bettas and brought them home to start conditioning 
them.   

In May, Pat will judge our results.  Each of us will choose our best five bettas and 
they will be judged based on size and appearance.  Below is a short summary of how 
Lindsey and I have been faring in the competition, while Joe will present his methods in 
next monthôs SCAT.  Please keep your fingers crossed for Lindsey and I! 
 

December 31st ï Purchased a female betta (Desdemona) to join our male, Othello. 
 

 
Othello the Betta ï Picture by Heather Krawchuk 

 

January 1st ï 6th ï Conditioned both fish in separate vases in different rooms from each 
other.   Fed them a variety of foods including frozen blood worms and brine shrimp, 
repashy spawn and grow, betta bites, etcéSet up a ten gallon tank to cycle.  Added a heater 
set to 80 degrees and a small corner filter.  
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January 7th ï Secretly spoke to Catharine at the SCAAS meeting for tips and suggestions 
on how to do this successfully, went home very inspired. 
 

January 8th ï Cut a styrofoam cup in half length-wise and attached it at the water level in 
the aquarium, which was roughly five inches high.  Added various plants to the tank.  
Added Othello to his new home.  Completely covered the tank for 10-12 hours each day so 
that he would have plenty of time to rest. 
 

January 11th ï Placed Desdemona in her vase within Othelloôs aquarium.  Were overjoyed 
when she immediately began to bow to him and he immediately flared for her.  Watched 
as he began working on his bubble nest very quickly, which had previously been less than 
impressive. 
 

 
Othelloôs Impressive Bubble Nest ï Picture by Heather Krawchuk 

 

January 12th ï Released Desdemona into Othelloôs aquarium.  Watched for hours as he 
attempted to lure her near his bubble nest, but she wanted no part of it. 
 

 
Desdemona ï Itôs A Shame It Didnôt Work Out ï Picture by Heather Krawchuk 

 

January 13th ï Asked Joe to come up and take a look at the fish.  His advice was that 
Desdemona, despite eating like a pig for more than a week straight, did not seem ready to 
breed.  Joe graciously offered the use of one of his ready-to-breed female bettas (which will 
surely be held against us at a later date).  Sadly removed Desdemona from the tank and 
returned her to her original home. 


